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Knaphill Lower School SEND Information Report 
What kinds of special educational needs are catered for at Knaphill Lower School? 
Knaphill Lower School is an inclusive school, which provides support for pupils across the 
four areas of need as set out in the SEND Code of Practice, 2015 (see below). We work to 
ensure that all children receive the support they need to achieve their full potential and 
enjoy learning. 
Communication and Interaction (CoIN) – for example, where children have speech, 
language and communication difficulties which make it difficult for them to make sense of 
language or to understand how to communicate effectively and appropriately with others. 

Cognition and Learning (C&L) – for example, where children learn at a slower pace than 
others their age, have difficulty in understanding parts of the curriculum, have difficulty with 
organisation and memory skills, or have a specific difficulty affecting one particular part of 
their learning performance such as in Literacy or Numeracy.  

Social, Emotional and Mental Health Difficulties (SEMH) – for example, where children 
have difficulty in managing their relationships with other people,  if they behave in ways 
that may hinder their and other children’s learning, or that have an impact on their health 
and wellbeing.  

Sensory and/or Physical needs – for example, children with visual and/or hearing 
impairments, or a physical need that means they must have additional ongoing support and 
equipment. 
 
How can I let the school know that I am concerned about my child’s progress? 
If you have any concerns about your child, the school encourages parents/carers to speak to 
the class teacher initially, and if necessary a meeting could be arranged with the Special Needs 
Coordinators (SENCOs) for further advice. 
Key Contacts: 

Headteacher  Vicky Harbridge 

SENCOs Jude Milne Home and Lauren Tolley 

SEND Governor Dorothy Greentree 

School Address Knaphill Lower School 
Chobham Road 
Knaphill 
Woking 
GU21 2SX 

School telephone number 01483 473282 

School Email Address office@knaphill-lower.surrey.sch.uk 

 
Key Information 
SEND Policy is available on our website https://kfos.co.uk/about/policies/ 
The Local Offer, which contains information for parents can be found at: 
https://www.surreylocaloffer.org.uk/ 
Surrey SEND information Advice and Support Service (SENDIAS) can be found at: 
https://www.sendadvicesurrey.org.uk/ 
 

https://kfos.co.uk/about/policies/
https://www.surreylocaloffer.org.uk/
https://www.sendadvicesurrey.org.uk/
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How does the school know if a child needs extra help? 
• A child’s individual SEND needs may be identified prior to starting school or may be 
identified whilst at Knaphill Lower School. 
• Pupil’s progress and well-being are regularly and systematically monitored by class 
teachers, subject leaders and the senior leadership team, with pupil progress meetings 
being held termly. 
• At the meetings, progress of all children is considered, including identifying those children 
who are not making the progress expected. 
• Where necessary, appropriate support may be put in place using a graduated response, 
including further assessment if required. 
• When deciding if special educational provision is required, the views of the parents and 
child (if age appropriate) will be considered and following this, the child may be placed on 
the SEND register. 
• If necessary, more in-depth assessments may take place by local authority professionals, 
such as educational psychologists, specialist teachers, speech and language therapists or 
occupational therapists, who can offer advice and support to ensure effective provision is 
put in place to meet the child’s individual needs. 
• If a child has a sensory or physical disability, the school will work with parents and outside 
agencies to ensure that the learning environment is accessible. 
• If a child has medical needs, the appropriate documentation will be completed in 
accordance with our Administrations of Medicine policy.  
 

How will school staff support your child? 
• The achievement, attitude and well-being of every child matters and inclusion is the 
responsibility of everyone in our school. Every teacher is a teacher of every pupil including 
those with SEND as set out in the Special Educational Needs and Disability Code of Practice 
(2015). https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/send-code-of-practice-0-to-25. 
• Teachers are responsible and accountable for the progress and development of all the 
pupils in their class and Quality First Teaching is our first step in responding to pupils who 
have SEND. 
• We adopt a graduated response to meeting a child’s needs using the assess, plan do, 
review cycle. Additional provision may be put in place as part of this graduated response.  
• Specialist advice may also be sought to identify more specific support if required. 
• The nominated governor responsible for overseeing the school’s provision for pupils with 
SEND meets with the SENCos regularly and reports back to the Governing body on the 
impact of provision. 
 
How will the curriculum be matched to the needs of your child? 
• Quality First Teaching, including appropriate and manageable differentiation is embedded 
in our curriculum. Teaching staff are trained to develop their understanding of how best to 
support children with SEND, to give pupils the support they need. 
• All our teachers are clear on the expectations for classroom provision and this is 
monitored regularly by the senior leadership team. Best practice is shared across the school 
and assessment of pupil’s learning is used to inform ongoing provision. 
• Provision is based on individual need using a graduated response including adaptations to 
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the environment, use of specific resources, evidence based interventions, either within or 
outside the classroom, or additional support from an adult. 
 

How will you know how your child is doing and how will we help you support their learning? 
 
• Pupil voice is important to us and One Page profiles support us to understand the pupil’s 
own perspective of how they learn best. 
• We hold Parent/Carer Consultation Evenings twice a year, where parents/carers can 
discuss their child’s progress and well-being. At these meetings (and through other means), 
we share what can be done by families at home to further support the learning in school. 
• An Annual Report goes home to parents at the end of the summer term with details of 
attainment, progress and next steps. 
• All children on the SEND register have an Individual support plan (ISP), which clearly states 
the individual targets and strategies in place to meet their needs. These are shared with 
parents/carers at Parent/Carer Consultation Evenings. For children with an EHCP, an annual 
review of their plan is held yearly. Should more regular contact be required, our staff are 
happy to discuss possible arrangements to facilitate. 
• Where outside specialists are involved, parents/carers will be invited to attend meetings to 
discuss their child’s progress and the support in place. Any copies of reports are sent to 
parents/carers. 
• We believe in supporting the development of parenting skills and work in collaboration 
with other agencies to offer advice and support. Where possible, we offer a variety of 
parenting courses and workshops. Further details are available at school. 
 
What support will there be for the overall well-being of your child? 
• Pupil’s well-being is important to us and, through our PSHE curriculum, we promote 
healthy lifestyles by helping children understand the importance of sleep, a healthy diet and 
keeping physically fit. The children exercise on a daily basis. 
• Emotional and social development, including understanding what makes a healthy 
relationship, is also part of the PSHE curriculum. The Zones of Regulation and emotional 
coaching are used throughout the school. Children learn about emotions on a regular basis 
through a progressive programme designed for each year group. 
• Pupil voice is central to our ethos, with weekly meetings leading to changes across the 
school, including their responsibility towards the wider community. We have an active Pupil 
Parliament and we promote our school values 

• Our Behaviour Policy is reviewed each year. 
• Our anti-bullying policy is updated each year and we have a zero tolerance approach to 
bullying in the school, and ensure the children are involved in helping the school to be a 
happy and safe environment. Anti-bullying week includes providing the children with life 
skills to deal with bullying should it occur and these are reinforced throughout the year. 
• All our staff are trained to provide a high standard of pastoral support including using 
emotional coaching as well as training in safeguarding and child welfare. 
• Pupil’s social interactions and emotional well-being are regularly monitored and support is 
provided as necessary. 
• We have an ELSA (specially trained Emotional Literacy Support Assistant) who works with 
children to discuss their feelings and concerns and a Pastoral and Family Support Worker 
who can support families. 
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• Forest Schools takes place across the school, providing opportunities for team-work and 
the development of communication skills and self-confidence. 
• Advice and support from CAMHs (Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services) is available 
where needed. 
• We regularly monitor attendance and take the necessary actions to prevent prolonged 
unauthorised absence. If a pupil is absent due to long-term illness, arrangements are made 
to support their education at home. 
• The school has an up-to-date medical policy in place and staff are trained to meet the 
requirements of children with medical needs. We follow the Surrey Young People’s Health 
and the Administration of Medicine Guidelines. Procedures are in place for the safe 
administration of medicines. 
 

What specialist services and expertise are available at or accessed by the school? 
•The school has staff with expertise in particular areas of SEND need and actively seeks the 

advice of external professionals where necessary. 
• We have a number of established relationships with professionals in health and social care, 
including: 
*Educational Psychologists 

*Speech and Language Therapists 

*Specialist Teachers for Inclusive Practice 

*Physical and Sensory Support Service 

*Freemantles School Outreach Service (for pupils on the Autistic Spectrum) 
*REMA (Race Equality and Minority Achievement)  
*School nurse and community paediatrician 
*CAMHS (Child Adolescent Mental Health Services)  
*Physiotherapy and Occupational Health Services  
*Surrey Young Carers 
*Family Support Services/Early Help 
• Regular meetings are held with external professionals to discuss individual cases where it 
is felt that further support beyond what the school is able to offer is necessary. Where it is 
deemed that external support is necessary, we discuss any referral with parents/carers first 
and gain full consent. 
• Many of these external partners also provide relevant training for staff supporting pupils 
with additional needs and are all vetted in terms of safeguarding. 
• We have a particular duty in ensuring that Looked-after children are given the appropriate 
support and care to ensure their progress and engagement with the learning environment. 
Our Designated Teacher (Vicky Harbridge) meets with Social Services and the Virtual School 
to ensure the child’s wider needs are being met. A Personal Education Plan (PEP) is 
produced termly to help support the child with realistic and aspirational targets. 
 
What training have the staff supporting children with SEND have or are having? 
We aim to ensure that all staff working with our vulnerable learners, including those with 
SEND, possess a knowledge of the child’s needs to help them in supporting access to the 
curriculum. 
• All teachers have Qualified Teaching Status. 
• We regularly invest time and money in training our staff to improve classroom provision 
for all pupils and develop enhanced skills and knowledge through delivery of interventions. 
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• We also have several members of staff trained in Forest schools and a trained ELSA 
(Emotional Literacy Support Assistant).  
• At staff meetings, our staff are regularly updated on matters pertaining to Special 
Educational Needs and Disability. We also carry out yearly audits to identify training 
requirements, which may be led by outside specialists. 
• Special Needs Coordinators Jude Milne-Home and Lauren Tolley have completed the 
National SENDCo Award and are qualified teachers. 
 
How will your child be included in activities outside of the classroom including school trips? 
• We have a whole school approach to inclusion and believe that all children should have 
equality of opportunity as outlined in our School Equality Policy and Single Equality Scheme 
in line with the Equality Act 2010. 
• Our Inclusion Policy promotes involvement of all learners in all aspects of the curriculum 
and children are encouraged to actively engage in clubs and activities. 
• Any barriers to learning or engagement are reviewed, with discussions on what can be 
done to overcome these. As far as possible, we make reasonable adjustments so that 
children can access activities regardless of their needs. 
• Risk assessments are carried out for all out of school trips and visits. The needs of 
vulnerable pupils, such as those with SEND, are considered as part of the process and 
appropriate arrangements made wherever possible. Where applicable, parents/carers are 
consulted and involved in planning, which may include additional staff or parents 
accompanying children on trips or residential. 
 
How accessible is the school environment? 
• An Accessibility Policy and plan is in place and as such we consider our environment to be 
fully accessible to all pupils. We have wheelchair access and disabled toilet facilities. We can 
offer a close parking space to those children who require it. We also have changing facilities 
for children with disabilities. 
• We make reasonable adjustments, where possible, and continually review the needs of 
children. 
• Our policy and practice adheres to The Equality Act 2010. We value and respect diversity in 
our setting and do our best endeavours to meet the needs of all our learners. 
• We work with a variety of outside agencies to provide specialist equipment and facilities 
where possible for children with SEND, to ensure that they full access the curriculum. 
• We can access support from REMA services for those whom English is an additional 
language and can access translators if necessary. 
 
How will the school prepare and support your child to join the school and transfer to a new 
school? 
• We aim to make all our pupils and their families feel welcome and have a clear induction 
programme, which includes presentations to parents, school visits and individual meetings 
with parents. If applicable, the SENCo/DSL would also attend these meetings. 
• We have good relationships with feeder nurseries and are federated with Knaphill Junior 
School. We share all relevant information to ensure a smooth transition. 
• Children’s entry into Reception is staggered in order to help them adjust to school life 
successfully and for some children this may be extended. 
• Within school, we arrange a handover meeting at the end of the year to ensure that the 
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new class teacher is aware of individual needs, targets and any additional support required. 
• Children are prepared for transitions by meeting their new teacher and visiting their new 
classroom. Some children are offered more support through small group visits and social 
stories. 
• For transfer to Key Stage 2, all children are prepared for the transition, using a transition 
programme and visits to Knaphill Junior School (or another Junior School) are arranged. 
Parents are provided with transition information and for some children, extra transition 
arrangements are put in place. 
• We ensure that all relevant information is shared, including discussions with the SENCo if 
necessary. For children with EHCPs or Personal Education Plans (PEPs), the SENCO or 
Designated Teacher of the transfer school would be invited to attend the Annual Review or 
PEP meeting. 
 
How are the schools resources allocated and matched to the SEND needs of the children? 

• Schools receive funding for provision for all pupils, including those with additional needs. 
Each year, we review the needs of the whole school to prioritise how funding will be allocated, 
including the purchasing of resources, additional staffing and staff training. 
• We endeavour to ensure value for money, so additional interventions are recorded on a 
whole school provision map and are monitored and evaluated. 
• For children with EHCPs, individual funding is used to support their individual needa as 
identified in their EHCP. 
 
How is the decision made about what type and how much support your child will receive? 
• Quality First teaching is central to the ethos of our school and teachers plan appropriate 
support within the classroom to meet individual needs. 
• Following assessments and pupil progress meetings, pupils who require additional support 
are discussed and, as part of the graduated response, appropriate support is put in place to 
meet the specific needs of the child. This may include group, paired or individual support. 
Referrals to external agencies are made according to need and with parental consent. 
• Each year children complete a One Page Profile which gives us a clear overview of the 
whole child including their strengths and needs. 
• The SENCOs oversee all additional support and regularly share updates with the head 
teacher and SEND Governor. 
 
How are parents/carers involved with the school? 
 
• Knaphill Lower School has an open door policy, where parents are encouraged to contact 
the school if they have concerns about their child’s progress or well-being. For children with 
SEND, this may include meetings with the SENCo. 
• Parents are kept informed of their child’s progress via consultation evenings, which are 
held twice a year and the end of year report. Additional meetings will be held if necessary. 
• For children who have an Education Health Care Plan, we hold an Annual Review to discuss 
the pupil’s progress with parents/carers and set targets. External specialists may be invited 
where appropriate. 
• Our Governing Body includes Parent Governors and all parents can become involved in 
PTA. Each class also has a Classroom Parent Rep to help with communication and organise 
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class events. Parent questionnaires provide an opportunity to provide feedback to the 
school. 
 
What should I do if I have a concern? 
• If you have a concern, we encourage you to initially speak to the class teacher. Further 
information and support can be obtained from the school’s SENCOs. 
• The school’s Complaint Procedure outlines the formal steps the school will take in handling 
a complaint. This is available on the school website under policies. 
 

 

 


